Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

June 6, 2007


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

June 6, 2007

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, June 6, 2007.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Bob Oakes;




and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Kevin Zorc; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt;  David Masters; Roc Sansotta; John DeLucia; Robin James; Julie Leavel; Yogi Harper; Reed Fisher; June Fisher; Gary Oliver; Richard Murphy; Matt Lassiter; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

MAYOR CAHOON - CARMEN GRAY

Mayor Cahoon reported that Carmen Gray, who along with her family have been members of the Outer Banks community for many years, passed away yesterday, June 5, 2007.   Mayor Cahoon expressed her condolences to Ms. Gray's family.

INTRODUCTION OF 2007 SEASON LIFEGUARDS
Ocean Rescue Director Chad Motz introduced the 2007 season lifeguards.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE 
AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROBIN JAMES

Robin James, Beacon Motor Lodge owner; requested a meeting with the Board to come to a resolution on the Baltic Street beach access issue where a portion of her Motor Lodge is located; she feels that her business is the type that Nags Head would like to keep in the Town; Mayor Cahoon stated that Ms. James' request may be discussed later in the meeting. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JULIE LEAVEL

Julie Leavel, Eastern Surfing Association Director; thanked the Board for the May 2007 tournament event which had 500 participants; she appreciated the use of  Jennette's Pier for the tournament.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - GARY OLIVER

Gary Oliver, Outer Banks Pier owner; unfortunate to lose recent beach nourishment vote; feels the Board has to make some tough decisions; funding needs to be set aside for infrastructure problems; beach pushing has to stop as it is better to haul sand in which does the job better; suggest a tax credit be given to those who haul in sand as encouragement.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - RICHARD MURPHY

Richard Murphy, owns South Nags Head property; spoke re: prohibition/removal of sandbags and beach nourishment; feels the Board is dancing around the beach nourishment issues; each time asking voters to vote in favor of a tax increase will never work; hard decisions have to be made; need to place beach nourishment in the budget and increase taxes to pay for it - no need for a referendum; feels the Board should request legislature to allow jetties in the State; Nags Head Civic Association is in process of being re-established; feels realtors are not doing their job in educating buyers.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JOHN DELUCIA

John DeLucia, Albemarle Engineering representing Beach Motor Lodge owner Robin James; would like the Board to allow a way for the Beacon Motor Lodge to keep its building on site.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - KEVIN ZORC

Kevin Zorc, Nags Head resident and Town Fire Marshal; his mother is struggling with cancer and it is a very difficult time for his family; he expressed his thanks to the Town to allow him to provide care to his family; especially thanked Chief Osborne and human resources specialist Bonita Hurdle; thanked the Board for creating such a good work environment.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - YOGI HARPER

Yogi Harper, Nags Head resident; installed a lot of sandbags in South Nags Head, feels it is time to approach South Nags Head property owners to see if they can do their own beach nourishment project from Whalebone Junction south to the Town line; he would like the Board to allow the South Nags Head oceanfront property owners to do their own project.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - CHARLIE AYERS

Charlie Ayers, South Nags Head property owner; has watched a lot of deterioration take place on the beaches; Richmond Times Dispatch contains a damning article re: what the Town is not doing for beach nourishment; no referendum is needed to increase taxes and conduct the beach nourishment project; without beaches there are no visitors; asked the Board to make tough decisions to save the beaches.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, South Nags Head property owner; he trucks in sand to his properties; his tenants have left his cottages because of lack of a beach; he would participate in a beach nourishment project.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee declared Audience Response closed.

PRESENTATION OF CERTIFICATES OF RECOGNITION AND APPRECIATION
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz introduced Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt who recently successfully completed a School of Government zoning certification course and was recognized by the Board with a Certificate from the State.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Public Facilities Maintenance staff Janis Farmer, Wilford Combs, and Steve Saunders who take care of the Town Hall buildings.  Town Manager Charlie Cameron presented Certificates to each and they were recognized by the Board.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon recognized and presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Corey Tillet, Coastal Ready Mix owner for the use of their crane to install the Town Hall generator.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon recognized and presented a Certificate of Appreciation to Lorie Sadler, owner of Sadler Landscaping for the loan of plants to display at the Harvey Soundside Access dedication as well as at other Town events.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced Police Lieutenant Tom Gilliam who was recognized by the Board for twenty years of service with the Town with a plaque and Town tie tac.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile in the audience who has been dealing with a bad back and came in for today's Board meeting; Mr. Clark introduced Public Facilities Maintenance Custodian Robin Taylor who was recognized by the Board for ten years of service with the Town.

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Sanitation Equipment Operator Anthony Beasley who was recognized by the Board for five years of service with the Town.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Fleet Maintenance Mechanic David Fronius who was recognized by the Board for five years of service with the Town. 

Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Customer Service Clerk/Cashier Kim Thompson who was recognized by the Board for five years of service with the Town.  

Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced Office Assistant Dee Johnson who was recognized by the Board for three years of service with the Town. 

INTRODUCTION OF SUMMER INTERN
Public Information Officer/Administrative Assistant Roberta Thuman introduced Town Manager's Office intern Steve Buter who was recognized by the Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:


Consideration of Budget Adjustment #10 to FY 06/07 Budget


Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report


Tax Collector's Final Settlement


Annual request for write-off of uncollectible water accounts

Approval of Minutes


Consideration of storm debris contractor agreements

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda with the removal of Item #11 - Consideration of storm debris contractor agreements.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #10, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The Tax Collector's final settlement, as approved, read in part as follows:

"I hereby certify that records located in the tax office of the Town of Nags Head show an outstanding balance due on May 24, 2007 of $11,441.38 (including DMV) for 2006 taxes.  The adjusted levy as of that date is $4,474,947.06 with an unaudited collection rate of 99.74%.  The total amount of taxes outstanding for all years is $30,421.09.


[image: image1.emf]Current year levy: Valuation Rate Amount of Levy

Tax Levy, Town-wide 2,977,393,836 .1475/$100 4,391,660.37

Penalties 1,406.72

4,393,067.09 4,393,067.09

Discoveries 57,865,611 87,621.73

Abatements: (4,172,285) (5,970.79)

0.00

Penalties: 229.03 81,879.97

Adjusted Valuation/Levy at 5/24/07 3,031,087,162 4,474,947.06 4,474,947.06

 

Uncollected taxes at 5/24/07

Real Property 8,864.96

Personal Property 278.90

Penalties 27.43

DMV  2,270.09

Total Uncollected  11,441.38

Total Collected at 5/24/07 4,463,505.69

Collection rate at 5/24/07 99.74%

                                                                                                               

'In addition, a summary of all outstanding taxes by year is as follows:          


[image: image2.emf]Tax

Year

Real

Property

Personal

Property DMV Penalties

Total @ 

5/24/07

Total @

6/30/06 Change

2006 8,864.96 278.90 2,270.09 27.43 11,441.38 0.00 11,441.38

2005 50.58 188.88 1,902.48 0.85 2,142.79 1,328.40 814.39

2004 277.21 135.87 2,434.14 9.06 2,856.28 2,960.43 -104.15

2003 289.89 211.49 2,431.61 6.96 2,939.95 2,995.63 -55.68

2002 240.03 24.82 1,333.11 -0.37 1,597.59 1,673.21 -75.62

2001 227.33 45.81 1,776.13 4.59 2,053.86 2,178.33 -124.47

2000 230.91 183.58 1,468.40 15.88 1,898.77 1,939.51 -40.74

1999 237.35 348.55 2,086.24 20.74 2,692.88 2,752.71 -59.83

1998 -35.61 207.43 1,510.77 11.49 1,694.08 1,698.26 -4.18

1997 104.81 105.93 885.71 7.06 1,103.51 1,528.06 -424.55

1996 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 1,106.37 -1,106.37

Total 10,487.46 1,731.2618,098.68 103.69 30,421.09 20,160.91 10,260.18


The memo re: annual request for write-off of uncollectible water accounts, as approved, read in part as follows:

'At this time it is requested that the BOC approve the write-off of all accounts currently considered to be uncollectible.  A detailed list of these accounts is attached.

'The requested write-off is $2,077.85 for fiscal year 2006/2007.

Also, attached is a list of accounts of $50.00 or less that will be written off in June 2007 in the amount of $52.00.

As in the past, if circumstances should change for any of these accounts, every effort will be made to recover the bad debt."

Consent Agenda Item #11 - Consideration of storm debris contractor agreements

The memo from Public Works Director Dave Clark read in part as follows:

"On April 4, 2007, the Town issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) to provide post-storm debris cleanup and infrastructure repair services for the period July 1, 2007 through June 30, 2008.  The RFP was sent to more than fifteen firms, and an advertisement was placed in the Coastland Times on April 8, 2007.  Responses were received from nine of these firms.  The firms submitting proposals were Coastal Contractors of the Outer Banks, Inc. (Manteo), RPC Contracting, Inc. (Kitty Hawk), Phillips & Jordan, Inc. (Robbinsville, NC), Omni-Pinnacle (Slidell, Louisiana), Storm Reconstruction Services, Inc. (Tuscaloosa, Alabama), Crowder-Gulf Joint Venture, Inc. (Theodore, Alabama), DRC Emergency Services, LLC (Mobile, Alabama), Grubbs Emergency Services, LLC (Brooksville, Florida) and Ceres Environmental Services, Inc. (Brooklyn Park, Minnesota).  The first two firms are medium sized “local” firms, and the other seven are large, national firms.  

'Last year, the Town entered into Memoranda of Understanding (MOU’s) with two firms (one local and one national), and Dare County (to use Crowder-Gulf, if necessary).  The equipment costs listed on this year’s proposals are similar to last year’s quotes.  Costs continue to increase for street repairs (due to increases, or uncertainty, in asphalt prices).  

'After reviewing and evaluating each proposal, the Public Works Director recommends that the Town Manager, or his designee, be authorized to enter into two MOU’s for post-storm debris cleanup and infrastructure repair for FY 2007-2008.  Under this arrangement, we will have the option of a local firm (RPC Contracting, Inc.) with small to medium capabilities to respond quickly to a disaster creating problems beyond the Town’s cleanup, or infrastructure repair capabilities, or a large national firm in the event of a major storm which either 1) impacts RPC’s ability to respond, and/or 2) exceeds RPC’s ability to deal with..  This worked out well following Hurricane Isabel, in September 2003, when a local firm did an excellent job in cleanup.  

'RPC is recommended due to their generally lower prices (among the local firms who responded) on the equipment we know must be available to remove sand and debris from public property and rights-of-way (R-O-W’s).  Their cost per hour for tandem dump trucks and rubber tired loaders, two of the primary types of equipment used to remove sand and debris from the NC 1243 R-O-W for 72 hours after Hurricane Isabel, is significantly less than the other local firm.   

'In addition, Omni-Pinnacle, a large national firm, will be available in the event of a storm which generates a major amount of debris and/or infrastructure damage.  They are recommended due to their generally lower prices on many of the types of equipment we know from experience will be involved in much of the debris cleanup following a major storm.  They also have adequate equipment available, 1200 tandem dump trucks and 1250 tractor-trailer dumps, for example, to move quickly to commence the large-scale cleanup required following a Category 3, or greater, storm.

'I have included a spreadsheet showing all costs proposed, with the lowest cost highlighted for each type of equipment, or service.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler Anna expressed her concern about the response time proposed of 48 hours for RPC Contracting - for equipment owned, not rented - as one of the staff-recommended storm debris contractors.  She feels that mobilization time is one of the most important items after a storm and wanted to bring this to the Board's attention.    

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that the listed hours is the maximum response time and that RPC Contracting has told him verbally that if needed, they could be on site within 24 hours.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to accept staff's recommendation of RPC Contracting and Omni Pinnacle as the Town storm debris contractors.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The MOU's for RPC Contracting and for Omni Pinnacle are on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-7, Definition of specific words and terms, to modify the definition of “hotel” to require that 67% of hotel units/or suites in a hotel shall be intended for transient guests on a rental basis

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated June 6, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Eddie Goodrich has submitted the attached zoning ordinance amendment to modify the definition of “hotel.”  Currently, the definition of “hotel” reads as follows:

'Hotel means structures containing hotel units, hotel suites, and or efficiency units.  

'The definition of “hotel unit” states that units shall be “designed and intended for transient guests on a rental basis.”  Mr. Goodrich’s request would modify the definition of hotel to require that only 67 percent of hotel units/or suites in a hotel shall be intended for transient guests on a rental basis.  This would allow 33 percent of the units or suites to be occupied by the owner or other individuals for an unspecified period of time.  Although they would still be part of the hotel complex, these units may or may not be rented, depending on the preference of individual owners.  

'The Planning Board recently reviewed a request to remove the phrase “on a rental basis” from the definition of hotel unit.  This would have allowed all units to be owner occupied.  As you may recall, Staff was uncomfortable with this request since it would have essentially permitted a multi-family use to occur under the definition of hotel.  Even if the phrase “transient guests” remained in the definition, Staff noted at the time that owner occupancy versus rental occupancy would still have a significant impact on the use characteristics of the hotel, primarily the availability of units to the traveling public and the duration of stays.  Conversely, Staff also noted that the Board of Commissioners has recently made significant changes to hotel zoning regulations to encourage new hotel development.  For this reason, Staff was willing to concede on the notion to require all units or suites in a hotel to be intended for transient guests on a rental basis.  Staff’s recommendation on this request was to require that only 2/3 or 67 percent of the units or suites be designed and reserved for transient occupants on a rental basis.  As you will note, Mr. Goodrich’s current request is consistent with Staff’s original recommendation on this matter.  

'Based on research regarding current trends in the hotel industry, hotels where a portion of the units are allowed longer-term occupancies are becoming more commonplace.  Typically these units can be pre-sold which improves the financial viability of the hotel project because it offsets all or a portion of land costs.  Although some hotel units in a hotel building may not be rented or may support longer-term occupancy, the majority of units would provide the traditional function and benefits of a hotel.  Staff feels this is an acceptable concession to encourage new hotel development, which was a stated desire of the Board of Commissioners when hotel amendments were approved two years ago.  Staff would therefore recommend approval of this ordinance amendment as presented.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Staff finds that the proposed amendment is not inconsistent or in conflict with the provisions of the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted 3 to 1 to recommend approval of this proposed ordinance at its April 17, 2007 meeting."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, May 24, 2007 and on Thursday, May 31, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing at 10:20 a.m. 

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:20 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning revised hotel definition as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning revised hotel definition, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to add a new use for “Hotel Resort” as a conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District and to amend all other pertinent sections of the Zoning Ordinance including parking, design guidelines and landscape buffering

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated June 6, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"At their May 2, 2007 regular meeting, the Town held a public hearing to consider zoning ordinance amendments submitted by Goldkey/PHR to modify definitional and conditional use requirements for hotels as well as provisions for obtaining vested rights.  At that meeting, Robert Outten, attorney for Goldkey, stated that the purpose of the amendment was to allow a timeshare resort that would be more similar to a hotel rather than a multi-family development but would be somewhat of a hybrid between the two uses.  It would be designed for transient use, primarily for occupancies of a week, and would have the look and feel of a hotel resort with on-site guest amenities.  The primary distinction between this use and a hotel would be that, as typical in a timeshare, occupants are owners rather than renters and rooms would not be available on a nightly basis to the traveling public.  Outten mentioned that rental of rooms would occur only when units were not being occupied by owners or members of the timeshare association.  The Board discussed the proposal and requested that Staff draft a new use classification to be considered at the June regular meeting.  During the Board’s discussion, two primary concerns were raised regarding Goldkey’s proposal:

· One primary purpose of relaxing hotel regulations was to provide an alternative to the weekly vacation rental which is the primary form of vacation occupancy in the Town.  The Board’s desire through these actions has been to encourage hotels that would offer short-stay guest accommodations that could be rented on a nightly basis.  The Outer Banks Visitor’s Bureau, in various studies, has noted that the first time visitor to the Outer Banks typically stays in a hotel for a period of one night to several days.  This provides an opportunity for new visitors to become acquainted with the area without having to purchase a weekly vacation rental.  The proposed use would provide only limited opportunity for nightly room rentals, which would primarily occur in shoulder or off-season periods, and availability of rooms for rent would be dictated completely by the ability of the management entity to sell fractional ownership of units (i.e., the more weeks sold, the fewer opportunities for nightly rentals).

· The second concern involved the potential density and proliferation of this use.  As stated above, there is a concern that this use would not provide the same desired benefits as a standard hotel.  This use has the physical characteristics of a hotel but has many of the occupancy characteristics of multi-family development.  Many of the Town’s existing timeshares (which could be permitted under this new use classification) have been developed under the multi-family standards.  The Town has taken incremental steps to encourage hotel development to provide an alternative to weekly vacation rentals.  The Town has not taken steps to encourage multi-family development.  Because this use has some of the occupancy characteristics of multi-family development, Staff believes it is appropriate to provide a density limitation for this use that is comparable to the Town’s multi-family density limitations.  As well, developing a density standard for this use in addition to other regulatory controls would make it viable only under certain circumstances.

'The Board requested that Staff draft an ordinance for this new use classification with standards and conditions that would address the aforementioned concerns.  The Board also requested that Staff contact Mr. Outten to gain his input on this new ordinance proposal.  The Town Manager and the Town Attorney have contacted Mr. Outten and he has stated that he requires no further input on this proposal.  Therefore, Staff has drafted an ordinance, as instructed by the Board, but Staff would note that it is no longer specific to the original Goldkey proposal.  Several provisions have been removed as they were included for the sole purpose of accommodating a specific project.  Staff has removed the following provisions:

· Request to modify Town vested right procedures and requirements

· Request to modify hotel height and top plate height in the C-2 General Commercial District (Staff has proposed removing height from the list of conditions; height would then by governed by the dimensional requirements of the C-2 district which allows buildings to be 35 feet high or 42 feet if the building has an 8/12 roof pitch and a top plate no higher than 28 feet).

· Request to allow hotels not within 500 feet of an ocean access to construct a sidewalk connection to an ocean access in lieu of this requirement.

'The attached ordinance establishes a new use classification, “hotel resort”, which is similar to the current hotel definition; however, it does not require that units be reserved for rental occupancy.  This new definition also requires a minimum number of units which would preclude the proliferation of small apartment or timeshare vacation rental projects.  Because this use is considered similar to a hotel and not multi-family, language has been included to ensure it has the look and feel of a standard hotel and to discourage conversion to long-term occupancy.  Conditional use requirements are similar to that of a hotel however a density limitation has been included at 24 units per acre.  This is the same standard that was included for hotels in the C-2 District prior to hotel amendments two years ago.  This standard is comparable to our current multi-family density standard if you assume that two hotel units (with size restrictions) are equal to one multi-family unit (with no size restrictions).  For a 10 acre property, 240 hotel units would be allowed at this density.  For the same property, 120 multi-family units would be allowed at the currently multi-family density standard.  It is likely that a hotel use meeting the current hotel definition (both transient and rental) would be able to achieve a much higher density.  

'Staff has included a definition for “transient occupancy” which defines this as occupancy of less than 30 days in any given calendar year.  Because this use is not specific to timeshare and the Town cannot regulate ownership, the possibility exists that these units could be sold to individual owners (not fractional ownership) much like a condominium hotel.  Staff feels that a definition for transient occupancy is necessary to prevent conversion to longer term occupancies and to provide a clear standard for enforcement actions.  

'A parking standard has been added for this use which requires two spaces for a two bedroom hotel suite.  Staff believes this is necessary since the occupancy characteristics are different than a hotel which rents on a nightly rather than weekly basis.  

'Finally, language has been added to require that the hotel design guidelines apply to hotel resort development and that hotel resort development be considered a high impact use when determining buffering requirements.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff has provided this ordinance amendment at the request of the Board of Commissioners.  As stated above, the Board of Commissioners has previously taken incremental steps to encourage hotel development to address the loss of short stay accommodations and to provide an alternative to weekly vacation rentals.  The Town wants a diversity of accommodations, including new hotels, but does not want a proliferation of hotel or multi-family development.  Staff believes the attached ordinance would permit a use that would not provide the desired form of accommodations that the Town is seeking; hotels intended for transient guests on a rental basis.  Moreover, it would provide yet another form of weekly accommodations that could compete with many of our existing rentals.  Staff also believes that the proposed use could provide a more financially viable alternative to the development of a traditional hotel, which would further reduce the likelihood of hotel development and could directly compete with the existing hotels in the Town.  Staff believes that there are better alternatives to encouraging hotel development than what has been provided for in the attached amendment.  At a minimum, Staff would recommend adoption of the proposal submitted by Eddie Goodrich which would require the majority of a hotel to function as a traditional hotel while giving the developer the right to sell a minority percentage of units with no occupancy restrictions.  Staff believes that this is the most logical next step to encourage the type of hotel development that Town has been pursuing.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend denial of this proposed ordinance at its May 15, 2007 meeting.  The Planning Board, in their recommendation, agreed with Staff that this use classification will not result in the type of new hotel development the Town is seeking and could likely compete with and discourage traditional hotel development."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, May 24, 2007 and on Thursday, May 31, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing at 10:31 a.m. 

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:31 a.m. 

Comr. Oakes stated that he feels that the traditional model of "hotel" does not work anymore and how long someone stays in a hotel/motel facility should not be controlled.   

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she was pleased after attending the recent Planning Board meeting; she does not see this proposal as encouraging any new hotels to the area.  

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to deny the proposed ordinance concerning Hotel Resort as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Oakes noted that the definition of transient occupancy in the proposed ordinance is still needed. 

AMENDMENT TO MOTION:   Comr. Gray amended his motion to include keeping the portion of the ordinance with the definition of transient occupancy.

MOTION AS AMENDED:  The motion as amended passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning Hotel Resort - transient occupancy definition - as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(c), Conditional Uses within the C-2, General Commercial District, to establish a new conditional use, “Restaurant with detached single family dwelling”

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo June 6, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Mr. Constantine “Gus” Zinovis the owner of Mulligan’s Restaurant has submitted a zoning text request to amend the zoning ordinance to allow owner occupied residential accessory structures to commercial establishments in the C-2 General Commercial District. The attached application also requests that the Town’s zoning ordinance be amended to allow multiple structures on one lot where business owners desire to reside on their commercial property.

'The proposed ordinance would allow a single family dwelling on a restaurant site only in the side and rear yards meeting a minimum five foot setback from both the side and rear property lines. It would not be allowed in the front yard. The proposed ordinance would also exempt the dwelling from Sections 48-123, Nonconforming structures with conforming use and section 48-370 Residential Design Standards. The proposal also requires the single family dwelling to be owner occupied and would only apply to buildings constructed on or before January 1, 1967. As a conditional use, any potential fire and life safety concerns would be addressed prior to approval of a site plan. Throughout the Town there may be several sites that this ordinance would apply.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Should the subject land use be proposed in or near the historic district the following policy would be applicable. Policy 7, Chapter 16, Visual and Aesthetic Resources. Reads as follows: “The historic district represents an irreplaceable part of Nags Head image and past. The Town shall carefully consider any proposed land use change –not only within the district until, but near by that would diminish the uniqueness of the homes in the district.”

'Staff feels that the attached conditional use ordinance is consistent with the Nags Head Land Use Plan in that it would allow the Board of Commissioners to impose reasonable conditions to ensure that the proposed development would not diminish the uniqueness of the historic district should such a use be proposed within or near by the district. 

'Planning Board recommendation: The Planning board on April 17, 2007 discussed the proposal and at the request of the applicant’s attorney, Mr. Robert Hornik section “f” was amended to read to apply to structures that were constructed on or before January 1, 1967. The Planning Board motion to recommend approval failed with tied motion of the four Planning Board members in attendance. The applicant then requested that a new section “g” be added which would restrict occupancy of the single family building to the property owner only. The motion to recommend approval then passed on a 3/1 vote.

'Attached is an email from the applicant’s attorney requesting clarifications on the 4-13-2007 draft ordinance.

'Planning Staff recommendation: The planning staff does not support the attached draft ordinance. While staff feels that a detached single family dwelling to a restaurant would be acceptable, it is staff’s contention that any detached single family dwellings on the same site as a restaurant should meet all the dimensional requirements of single family dwellings in the R-3 zoning district.  While the C-2 General Commercial Zoning District does allow single family dwellings, they must meet the dimensional requirements of the R-3 high density residential district. The R-3 requirements would at a minimum require a thirty foot front yard, eight foot side yards and a rear yard equal to 20% (need not exceed 30 feet) of the lot depth.  The attached proposal would allow a single family dwelling as close as five feet to a side and rear property line creating potential light and noise impacts on the adjacent properties.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted 3 to 1 to recommend approval of this zoning ordinance text amendment at its April 17, 2007 Meeting."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, May 24, 2007 and on Thursday, May 31, 2007, as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing at 10:38 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:38 a.m. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler clarified with Mr. Bortz that the applicant requested a zoning permit to modify the secondary building to be used for storage with upgraded electrical wiring.   

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the history of the building notice of violations; the only action that the applicant currently has pending is the proposed ordinance being considered.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler clarified with Mr. Wilson that the ordinance has been created to allow the applicant to remedy his violation. 

Comr. Oakes spoke in favor of the proposal and said that he does not see a downside to the proposal.   

Comr. Remaley spoke in favor of the proposal.

Comr. Gray questioned the requirement that the dwelling be owner-occupied - why include this requirement if it cannot be enforced.  He said that he cannot vote for the proposed ordinance and feels the Board should support zoning staff. 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning restaurants with detached single family dwellings with the deletion of item "G" which requires the dwelling to be owner-occupied.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.   

Comr. Oakes encouraged Board members not to look at a specific situation but to look at the end result and employee/affordable housing.  Mayor Cahoon agreed with Comr. Oakes.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 2 with Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes.

Mayor Cahoon announced that the required second reading (first time adoption of ordinance requires 4/5 vote) of the proposed ordinance will be scheduled for the June 20, 2007 mid-month Board meeting.  Staff was directed to bring forward at that time the next steps to be taken if the ordinance is adopted.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider citizen input on proposed Budget Ordinance for FY 07/08 and proposed Capital Improvement Program for FY 07/08 through FY 11/12
Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced the Public Hearing agenda item and briefly summarized the proposed budget.  He thanked Department Heads for their work on the proposed budget.  He also specifically thanked Kim Kenny, Bill Richardson, Bonita Hurdle, and Roberta Thuman for their parts in the budget preparation. 

The Public Notice summarizing the proposed revenues/expenditures for FY 07/08 read in part as follows:

"PUBLIC NOTICE - TOWN OF NAGS HEAD’S PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET FOR FY 2007 - 2008

'Notice is hereby given that the Town Manager's proposed operating budget for fiscal year July 1, 2007 - June 30, 2008, has been presented to the Governing Body.  The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners will conduct a PUBLIC HEARING on the proposed budget and proposed CIP requests for FY 07/08 through FY 11/12 in the Board Room in the Nags Head Municipal Complex on Wednesday, June 6, 2007, at 9:00 a.m.

'A copy of the proposed budget is available for public inspection in the Town Clerk's Office, Monday through Friday from 8:30 a.m. until 5:00 p.m.  Copies of the proposed budget may be purchased at $10.00 each.

'All interested persons are invited and urged to make written or oral comments.  A summary of the proposed budget follows:

'REVENUES







TAXES (Ad Valorem and Other)






$8,532,415  

LICENSE AND PERMITS




  


485,150

INTERGOVERNMENTAL REVENUE



     
  
1,364,075

MISCELLANEOUS REVENUE





   
1,225,645

APPROPRIATION/FUND BALANCE




    
598,410

WATER FUND REVENUE




 
  

3,436,155







TOTAL REVENUES   

$15,641,850



'EXPENDITURES

GOVERNING BODY








$156,014





    

SPECIAL PROJECTS






     

471,170





    

TOWN MANAGER/CLERK





     

423,215
    

LEGAL








      
  
90,000

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES




  

1,095,758

MIS








        
          255,575

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT




     
  
919,546

PUBLIC WORKS






  

3,785,819

PUBLIC SAFETY






  

4,783,598

CONTINGENCY






    
          125,000   

INTERFUND TRANSFERS





    
          100,000

WATER FUND








3,436,155







TOTAL EXPENDITURES 
 
$15,641,850

Requested Capital Improvement Plan in General Fund was 1,759,047

Requested Capital Improvement Plan in Water Fund was 1,122,691"

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, May 24, 2007 and on Thursday, May 41, 2007 as required by law. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened the Public Hearing at 11:12 a.m. 

David Masters, Nags Head resident; he commended the Town Manager and his staff for the straightforward and easy-to-review proposed budget and transmittal memo which is the best he has seen in the years he has lived in Nags Head; Nags Head is a fragile economy based on tourism and in a large part dependent on the weather; he feels that the COLA adjustments should not exceed the COLA index which should be based on inflation - this year it is 2.1%; further emphasis on stormwater drainage resolution is important - in two years since the water fee has been in place very little has been spent and he feels much more should have been spent.

Richard Murphy, South Nags Head property owner; he feels very good about the budget put together; nothing in the budget concerns beach nourishment which he feels is the single most important issue to the Town; Nags Head needs to be run as a business; beach nourishment is imperative because the beaches are the Town's source of income.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 11:22 a.m. 

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of site plan/permitted use application by Ben Cahoon on behalf of I.G. Holdings for conversion of Cineplex movie theater into an indoor fitness facility located at 2423 S. Croatan Hwy 

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Staff Report dated June 6, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Applicant:  Ben Cahoon on behalf of I.G. Holdings.  

Application Request:  Site Plan/Permitted Use.

Purpose:  Convert the Cineplex movie theater into an Indoor Fitness Facility. 

Property Location:  2423 S. Croatan Hwy., Nags Head.

Existing Land Use:  Commercial, Vacant Building.

Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.

Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property to the north and south of this site is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property west of this site, directly across S. Croatan Hwy. is zoned C-2 also.  Property east of this site, directly across S. Wrightsville Ave. is zoned R-3, High Density Residential District.  

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is T-1, Transition.  This proposal is not inconsistent with this land use classification.  The proposed use is additionally not identified as being inconsistent with stated land use policies.

'Specific Information

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

· Use Regulations:  Indoor Fitness Facility is a permitted use in the C-2, General Commercial District (Section 48-407(b)(3)(n) attached).

· Lot Coverage- Lot coverage for this use shall not exceed 55 percent. Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 65 percent if open-face paving block or TurfstoneTM is used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.  Existing coverage on this site is calculated at 62 percent, a slight increase is proposed, bringing total lot coverage to 63 percent.  Lot coverage is compliant.   

· Building Height- The maximum allowable height is 35 ft. from grade.  The height of the existing building is 26 ft. from grade and no increase in height is proposed.  Building height is compliant with the Town Code.  

· Architecture Design Standards: This structure is currently nonconforming with respect to architecture. Architectural requirements of Section 48-371, Commercial Design Standards, do not apply to this project if the total project costs remain less than 50% of the assessed value of the structure.  The applicant is to provide verification of costs at time of Building Permit application.

· Parking- The parking standard for an indoor fitness facility is one parking space per 250 sq. ft. of gross floor area.   First floor area and second floor area within the building totals 12,878 sq. ft. A minimum of 52 parking spaces are required for this use.  Existing parking spaces total 125, adequate parking currently exists on-site and parking is compliant.

· Buffering/Landscaping – This site is nonconforming with respect to vegetation preservation and landscape buffers. Existing landscaping shall remain on-site and be maintained in healthy state as required by Town Code Section 48-486, Maintenance and Replacement.  Landscape buffers shall be supplemented as needed to provide for adequate buffering.  

· Lighting- Lighting plans for the indoor fitness facility have been reviewed and approved.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: Preliminary approval of the sewage disposal system from the Dare County Health Department has been submitted (attached).

'Fire: Concerns noted by the Fire Department in the attached memo must be addressed prior to issuance to Building Permit.  

'Stormwater Management:  Concerns noted by the Town Engineer have been adequately addressed.

'Traffic Circulation:  Concerns noted by the Town Engineer have been adequately addressed. 

'Analysis

Staff recommends approval of the site plan/permitted use application with the condition that all items noted by the Fire Department in the memo dated April 30, 2007 be addressed.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

At its May 15, 2007 meeting the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this site plan/permitted use request with the condition that items noted by the Fire Department in the 4/30/2007 memo be addressed."

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Ms. Wyatt that the exit does meet Dept. of Insurance and State Building Code requirements.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to approve the former Cineplex movie theater, future indoor fitness facility site plan with the Fire Department conditions listed in Fire Marshal Kevin Zorc's memo dated April 30, 2007 as follows:

-
Building must be fire-sprinkler protected per NC Fire Prevention Code 903.2.1.3

-
All fire protection system plans must be given to building and fire officials for review prior to construction

-
If occupant load is 300 or more, building must have visual and audible devices, these devices must activate 
if sprinkler deploys, NC Fire Prevention Code, 907.2.1

-
Meet with fire official to determine location for bollard protected fire department connection and additional 
fire hydrant

-
Facility must meet Town turn radius standards

-
Need water flow test data from area hydrants to determine availability of fire flow

-
What is construction type of facility

The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

NEW BUSINESS
Presentation of received/completed NC Dept. of Insurance Fire Inspection Rating
Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized his memo dated May 31, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"In January of this year the Town received its Fire Rating inspection by the North Carolina Department of Insurance (DOI).  As a result of that inspection the Town’s Fire Insurance rating improved from a 5 to a 4.   The rating change will become effective on August 1, 2007.

'On May 23rd, Commissioner Remaley, Town Manager Cameron and myself met with representatives of DOI to discuss our rating.  I will give an overview of this meeting at the June 6th BOC meeting."

Chief Osborne recognized and thanked Fire Marshal/Safety Officer Kevin Zorc and Planner Andy Garman for their assistance.

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Chief Osborne that the Town only receives an inspection when requested as the Town is not included on the State's 10-year inspection as they were 6 years behind.

Information concerning the new Fire Inspection Rating is to be included in the Town's next Newsletter and in an upcoming media release.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Chief Osborne that the stoplight across from the old Fire Station can now be removed.

Ocean outfall briefing/update

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the Public Works Department memo dated May 29, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Two meetings were held recently on the NC-DOT Ocean Outfall (study) Project.  The first, on May 10th, dealt with the proposed design and possible location for an interim solution to stormwater treatment at one of the outfalls.  The three sites being considered are the Conch Street outfall, Casino outfall and the NPS outfall, beyond the southern town limit.  These three sites are being considered because they serve the three smallest drainage basins of the eight outfalls currently being studied.  The Conch, Casino and NPS outfalls serve 53, 31 and 99 acres, respectively.  Each potential site involves unique ownership issues – one is Town owned, one will involve private property owners, and the third is on US National Park Service property.  Since the proposed treatment facilities have an estimated cost of $1.2 Million each, only one will be installed and evaluated for its treatment efficiency.  The Town Manager and I have both recommended that first consideration be given to the Conch Street site.

'However, this brings up the issue of the terrible condition of the outfalls as they currently exist.  All except the NPS location south of MP 21, have serious maintenance issues.  Even that site, recently rebuilt (after Hurricane Isabel, in 2003), has sections of pipe that are already separating, allowing for leakage onto the beach, west of the surf zone.  For several months, NC-DOT sources have been telling town officials that $50,000 had been included in their maintenance budget for ocean outfall repairs for this fiscal year.  In February, we were sent an inventory of deficiencies and estimated repair costs for the eight outfalls in Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills.  The estimated total repair costs were in excess of $450,000.  The two with the most pressing needs were Curlew and Conch Streets, with a total estimated cost of $215,000.  This would take the equivalent of 4+ years worth of funds at the currently budgeted $50,000 per year amount.  However, DOT has located additional funds and has plans to correct the problems at both of these outfalls this fall, following the end of the current Turtle Nesting moratorium.  We have suggested that the consultant conducting the Ocean Outfall study not move forward with actual construction at the Conch Street location until the necessary repair work has been completed on the outfall structure itself.

'The second meeting dealing with the Ocean Outfall Project took place on May 17th, at Jockey’s Ridge State park Visitors Center, and consisted of the quarterly Stakeholders’ meeting.  At this meeting, the Town Manager continued to push for repair of the outfalls as soon as possible, urged that the “pilot” treatment facility be located at Conch Street, and stated that the Town would not be responsible for on-going, long term, maintenance of the treatment facility, since the outfalls are state-owned and should, therefore, be state maintained.  The Smart Sponge® technology that will actually remove the contamination in the stormwater will cost $250,000 initially, and have to be replaced in 1 – 5 years, depending upon where in the line of flow it is located."

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that the Coastal Studies Institute has identified the Conch Street outfall as the worst  outfall.  

Mayor Cahoon - Correction to Budget Workshop time

Mayor Cahoon reported that tomorrow's Budget Workshop, June 5, 2007, is scheduled to take place at 7:00 p.m. and not 7:30 p.m. as earlier reported. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY
Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of prohibition/removal of sandbags - from May 2, 2007 Board meeting 


Town Attorney Ike McRee reported to the Board that the Coastal Area Management Act (CAMA) provides for the process that local ordinances can be adopted as long as they are consistent with the Land Use Plan.  In his opinion, the Town has the authority and ability to adopt a zoning ordinance amendment that would prohibit the use of sandbags in a specific zoning oceanfront district.  He suggested that the Town first amend its Land Use Plan.

Mayor Cahoon updated the Board on the May 2007 CRC meeting discussion on sandbags and noted that it is on the July 2007 CRC meeting agenda in Raleigh.  She explained that Nags Head probably will be facing an ultimatum because one criteria for sandbags is to pursue an active beach nourishment project.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she feels that CAMA should be allowed to determine the outcome of the sandbags.  She would like to leave the sandbag issue alone until May 2008 after a review of any action taken by the CRC.  She feels that this is not the time to set a date that sandbags must be removed.  

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz that the final LUP is expected to be completed spring/summer of 2008.  She will provide more updates concerning sandbags as the CRC meets.  In addition, staff is to research and contact legislatures to request action that would get federal flood to pay off homeowners before their house is removed from the oceanfront.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session to preserve attorney/client privilege

Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a brief Closed Session to discuss possible litigation and to preserve the attorney/client privilege.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Introduced his associate Ben Gallop

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced his associate Ben Gallop.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Consideration of resolution in support of Clean Water Bonds

The summary sheet read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a resolution supporting the General Assembly enactment of the Clean Water Act of 2007 - provided for Board consideration at the June 6th Board of Commissioners meeting."

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of Clean Water Bonds as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, North Carolina’s continued prosperity depends on protecting the State’s water resources for current use and future generations; and

'WHEREAS, North Carolina is expected to grow by 3.5 million people to exceed 12 million by the year 2030, placing pressures on the State’s water resources and local water providers; and

'WHEREAS, North Carolina’s businesses, traditional and emerging industries all depend on reliable supplies of clean water, reasonable utility costs, well maintained water infrastructure and an attractive natural environment; and

'WHEREAS, the 1998 Clean Water Bonds delivered significant benefits to North Carolina communities and citizens, supporting 1,103 projects in 97 counties, which

· Helped create or retain 42,000 jobs

· Corrected major regulator violations in 97 communities

· Addressed failing septic systems and contaminated wells in 59 counties

· Resulted in 50 communities receiving sewer service for the first time

· Encouraged regional efficiencies, sound planning and conservation practices; and

'WHEREAS, North Carolina’s public water, sewer and storm water utilities will require investments totaling $16.63 billion to keep pace with necessary improvements and population growth over the next 25 years, including $6.85 billion in investments within the next five years.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners urges the NC General Assembly to enact the “Clean Water Act of 2007” which provides for a $500 million bond issue to be expended over the next five years, and an annual appropriation of $50 million in recurring funding to address urgent needs."

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on Fourth of July fireworks display

Fire Chief Butch Osborne updated the Board on and invited everyone to attend the Nags Head Fourth of July fireworks display on Wednesday, July 4, 2007 at the Nags Head Fishing Pier at 9:25 p.m.  The rain date is July 5th.

Mayor Cahoon asked about the signs discussed at the last Board meeting concerning prohibition of illegal fireworks; Town Manager Cameron explained that the signage is scheduled to be ordered by staff tomorrow, June 7, 2007.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on US 158 west side multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo which read in part as follows:

"The US 158 Westside Multi-use Path is moving forward on two levels at this time.  The construction of the first approximately 1,600 feet, from 8th Street south to Carolinian Circle, is currently under design by the town engineer.  Because this is an NC-DOT grant funded project, every step must be approved by the Transportation Project Coordinator (TPC), in Raleigh.  Once it was determined that the “design-build” process would actually be more cumbersome than the traditional two step process of engineering design, then bidding construction separately, it was decided to follow the more traditional procedure.  The TPC had to review and approve the engineering proposal, followed by the Town’s negotiating an acceptable contract with the Town engineer.  That process took many weeks, until a contract was mutually agreed to by the engineer and the Town attorney.

'Design of the path is now underway, with completion of design plans and bid documents due on June 7th.  Once these plans are reviewed and approved by the Town and by DOT’s TPC, the project will be ready to go out to bid.  The grant documents require completion within two years from the date of the grant agreement.  This places required completion in August 2008.   With construction scheduled for this fall, completion is anticipated by mid-October 2007, well ahead of that date.

'Also at this time, a contract has been prepared with a local engineering firm for the planning and preliminary engineering of the next portion of this path, from Carolinian Circle south to Bonnett Street.  This is not a grant project, at this time, so the work should flow much faster.  Completion of this preliminary design work is anticipated by Mid-July."

Comr. Oakes questioned the lack of curb and gutter for the path and how safety would be handled.  

Mr. Clark explained that staff is looking into a possible guardrail/berm instead of curb and gutter; he also noted that NC DOT has a "crash" zone for vehicles to go off the road without hitting pedestrians, etc. as a safety measure.  

Town Manager Cameron stated that any design for the path will be brought back for Board approval.

Mayor Cahoon asked about offering incentives to business owners in the area of the path that would not penalize their lot coverage. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Mr. Clark that the request for bids will include both concrete and asphalt for the path. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Memorial Day Ceremony

Town Manager Charlie Cameron thanked the citizens, military veterans and commissioners who attended, and especially Comr. Wayne Gray for his participation, in the May 28, 2007 Memorial Day Ceremony.  

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon invited everyone to attend the June 14, 2007 Town 46th Birthday Celebration and Lightkeeper Award ceremony at 11:00 a.m. 

Mayor Cahoon - Beacon Motor Lodge

Mayor Cahoon updated the Board on the development of the Baltic Street beach access and the issues the Town has had trying to work with the Beacon Motor Lodge property owners.  Staff met with owner Robin James to work on removal of the Lodge structure at the access and has not received a lot of cooperation.  Mayor Cahoon wanted to make sure everyone is aware that the Town has been trying to be good neighbors and to work with the property owners but that the public has the right to the access.  In addition, the Town has received grant money to develop the access for the benefit of all citizens.

Town Attorney Ike McRee also noted that in 1974,  Motor Lodge owners were notified to remove their structures from the right-of-way and in 1974, the Motor Lodge owner Mr. James sent correspondence to the Town recognizing this and stating that they would immediately do so; the Town is complying with the agreement with Mr. James made back in 1974.

Mayor Cahoon - Discussion of lease of property by Kitty Hawk Kites reference jointly owned property with DCTB off of US 158

The agenda summary sheet concerning Kitty Hawk Kites owner John Harris' request to lease soundside property read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a lease proposal from John Harris representing Kitty Hawk Kites for the property jointly owned by the Dare County Tourism Board (DCTB) and the Town off of US 158 - provided for Board discussion at the June 6th Board of Commissioners meeting.

'Tourism Board Chair Barbara Connery has noted that Mr. Harris' proposal would not be discussed with the full Tourism Board until later in the month of June.  

'Currently, this property is posted on all four (4) sides with a total of eight (8) Nags Head logo "No Trespassing" signs."

Mayor Cahoon reported that John Harris from Kitty Hawk Kites would like to lease soundside property owned by the DCTB/Town of Nags Head to teach kite boarding.  The Town is 1/3 owner of the property and the DCTB is 2/3 owner; the DCTB has not met yet on this issue.

In response to Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, Town Manager Cameron stated that the lot is a raw lot and has not been improved in any way; if approved, the property should be offered to others as well.

Comr. Oakes said that he liked the concept that the property can be used since it is currently not being utilized.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Proposed 2007/2008 Budget

The final Budget Workshop has been scheduled for tomorrow, Thursday, June 7, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room.  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler pointed out the following:

-
The use of stormwater funds is lacking in the proposed budget; Public Works Director Dave Clark is to provide for the costs that have already been put forth for stormwater drainage resolutions thus far.

-
No funds issued for the joint Kill Devil Hills Fire Station; Town Manager Cameron explained that the Town's first funding for the fire station is not requested until 2008/2009.

-
No money in budget for beach nourishment whether it be reefs, hauling sand, etc.

-
No money in budget proposed to pay back where we borrowed that money to pay it back.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Build and Bike event

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that the recent Bike and Build sendoff event went very well; she thanked Administrative Assistant/Public Information Officer Roberta Thuman for all her help.   The bikers are enroute to San Diego.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - South Nags Head ditch cleanup

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked staff who participated in the South Nags Head ditch cleanup - a ditch not even owned by the Town. 

Comr. Oakes - Nags Head Elementary School drainage culverts

Comr. Oakes asked staff to evaluate the drainage culverts on Wrightsville Avenue in the area of the Nags Head Elementary School.  

Comr. Oakes - Report on fireworks issues

Comr. Oakes asked for a report from Dare County Central Dispatch of fireworks calls in order to keep track of problems with local fireworks.  

Comr. Oakes - Fences and pools ordinance

Comr. Oakes questioned the recently adopted ordinance on fences and pools; he asked staff to meet and review any potential unintended consequences as a result of the ordinance. 

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss possible litigation and the preservation of attorney/client privilege in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).   The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 12:54 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 1:10 p.m.

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Board provided direction concerning attorney/client privilege and possible litigation; no other action was taken. 

Mayor Cahoon - Reminder of upcoming workshop and meeting

Board members were reminded by Mayor Cahoon of tomorrow evening's Budget Workshop at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room and the June 20, 2007 mid-month Board meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room. 

ADJOURNMENT 


MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adjourn which passed unanimously.  The time was 1:11 p.m.








_______________________________








Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

July 11, 2007_______________

Mayor:


___________________________




M. Renée Cahoon
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_1241597380.xls
Sheet1

		Current year levy:		Valuation		Rate		Amount of Levy

		Tax Levy, Town-wide		2,977,393,836		.1475/$100		4,391,660.37

		Penalties						1,406.72

								4,393,067.09		4,393,067.09

		Discoveries		57,865,611				87,621.73

		Abatements:		(4,172,285)				(5,970.79)

								0.00

		Penalties:						229.03		81,879.97

		Adjusted Valuation/Levy at 5/24/07		3,031,087,162				4,474,947.06		4,474,947.06

		Uncollected taxes at 5/24/07

		Real Property								8,864.96

		Personal Property								278.90

		Penalties								27.43

		DMV								2,270.09

		Total Uncollected								11,441.38

		Total Collected at 5/24/07								4,463,505.69

		Collection rate at 5/24/07								99.74%






_1244887301.xls
Sheet1

		

		Tax
Year		Real
Property		Personal
Property		DMV		Penalties		Total @ 
5/24/07		Total @
6/30/06		Change

		2006		8,864.96		278.90		2,270.09		27.43		11,441.38		0.00		11,441.38

		2005		50.58		188.88		1,902.48		0.85		2,142.79		1,328.40		814.39

		2004		277.21		135.87		2,434.14		9.06		2,856.28		2,960.43		-104.15

		2003		289.89		211.49		2,431.61		6.96		2,939.95		2,995.63		-55.68

		2002		240.03		24.82		1,333.11		-0.37		1,597.59		1,673.21		-75.62

		2001		227.33		45.81		1,776.13		4.59		2,053.86		2,178.33		-124.47

		2000		230.91		183.58		1,468.40		15.88		1,898.77		1,939.51		-40.74

		1999		237.35		348.55		2,086.24		20.74		2,692.88		2,752.71		-59.83

		1998		-35.61		207.43		1,510.77		11.49		1,694.08		1,698.26		-4.18

		1997		104.81		105.93		885.71		7.06		1,103.51		1,528.06		-424.55

		1996		0.00		0.00		0.00		0.00		0.00		1,106.37		-1,106.37

		Total		10,487.46		1,731.26		18,098.68		103.69		30,421.09		20,160.91		10,260.18






